RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
November Minutes 2019

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 18th November 2019.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Carmichael and Mrs Brown
Also present: Cllr Bayley SDC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr Stewart declared an interest for Agenda item 4 b i) and Denton declared an interest for Agenda item 4 e i) Scout lease 

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 21st October 2019 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Staff at Sevenoaks library were unable to find a file on Riverhead for Cllr Carmichael and suggested he tried the Riverhead Library which will be done shortly
· Riverhead Parish Council banner to be replaced before next use
b. Highways
i.) Resident’s proposals for Chipstead Lane
· Of the 58 responses received from Chipstead Lane residents, 69% were in full favour of the Option A proposal to change the direction of One-Way restrictions and to extend to Bullfinch Lane, and, ‘No Motor Vehicles Except for Access’ restriction. Another 10% were only in support if additional restrictions were introduced - mainly parking restrictions. Kent Highways are not progressing the proposal given so many residents asserted that they would not be able to use their driveways without additional parking restrictions. 
· It was reiterated that the Parish Council strongly recommend that the campaigning residents involve both the residents higher up the lane and the Bullfinch Lane/Barnfield Road residents involved to find a solution to suit everyone.
· Residents present at the meeting were asked to ensure everyone who has property damaged or witnesses an incident to report it to the Kent Police and then email the details with the police reference number to the Clerk so that a record can be kept.
ii.) Other matters for report
· Street lights
· There is no date finalised to replace 2 damaged street lights posts as the contractor is waiting for the 6 week notice period to end for closing Shoreham Lane. 
· Footpaths and pavements
· Clerk was asked to check why the lighting in the pavement at The Heights is not working.
· Street furniture
· Cllr Brown will forward her proposals for refurbishing the fountain soon, but it is proposed to include a provision for it in the next budget and carry out the work in April in time for VE Day.
· Name plates have been ordered and ‘No though road’ sign has been added to 2 name plates free of charge. Delivery will be in January.
· Following proposals to replace the village railings, Kent Highways have been asked for the estimated additional cost of replacing the existing railings with cast iron as well as supplying another 9m of new railing along the pavement at the bottom of Chipstead Lane rather than the standard highways railings.
· The electricity supply contract at The Heights with the existing supplier has been renewed or 2 years from 1 December, it was the cheapest rate but still a 13% increase on the current rate.
· Traffic and local parking
· Miller & Carter have again offered 10 free parking spaces to local businesses for 2020 and Cllr Kennett has arranged the ballot.
· Cllr Stewart reported only one speedwatch session was carried out during the month due to one session being rained off. One person was reported for speeding at 39mph on Amherst Hill. 
· Cllr Kennett & the Clerk visited Church Field and found no evidence of dumped cars, which residents had previously been directed to report to SDC. Cllr Kennett will approach West Kent Housing to see if it will provide additional off street car parking where its garages are located and offer it to local residents first.
· Local business and services
· Little Street are now making the effort to keep their brightly coloured waste bins out of sight and Cllr Collins will monitor.
· All the shops have been invited to participate in the Christmas windows display and Cllr Kim Bayley has been invited to be the judge this year.
· Unfortunately The Post Office has reported that Tesco Head Office has said it will no longer be facilitating any Post Offices nationwide in its stores. Councillors were asked to consider any other locations in Riverhead. Clerk was asked to contact Dunton Green Parish Council to see if it will ask its local shops if they would be interested in having a Post Office franchise.
· With 26 participants at the last Seniors coffee morning hosted by the Bullfinch, the next coffee morning is on 28th November. It is planned to hold one in December but to bring the date forward to 19th December 
· The PCSOs have issued a monthly newsletter for November and there are no issues to report in Riverhead. The newsletter has been posted to the website. The Clerk has told a Marlborough Crescent residents whose fencing was cut through at the weekend to report it to the police and the residents association.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The Village Hall sub-committee report for its meeting during the month was distributed for review.
· The electricity contract for the Village Hall supply was renewed for 3 years with the current provider as it was the cheapest quote obtained. There is still a 23% increase on the current rate fixed rate contract.
· The contractor has been booked to touch up the major scratches to the Village Hall floor on 19th December when the Clerk is in working
· Cllr Denton has met with two contractors so far to get a quote to replace the damaged roof light. The original builder of the hall is not returning telephone calls.
· It was agreed to instruct the electrician to supply and replace the radiator in the committee room and to replace the light in the telephone box at the estimated total cost of £200.00. 
· Clerk was asked to let Cllr Colnet know when the hall is vacant for an electrician to replace a light bulb covered under guarantee.
· Cllr Colnet will collect the Christmas tree for the Village Hall and Cllr Kennett  offered to decorate it ready for the lights on event on 28th November.
d. Parkland
· The Parkland sub-committee report for its meeting during the month was distributed for review.
· Cllrs Denton and Kennett moved a tree that had fallen across a path. Cllr Himsworth arranged for the contractor already in the Parkland to chop it up into more manageable pieces.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that the Parkland contractor had completed the project work clearing 3 areas of brambles and putting wood chippings down in the Dell area. The orange fencing will remain in place until the spring. The contractor has been asked to come back to remove some stalks still sticking out round the orchard.
· The Clerk has lodged the claim with Enovert Trust to receive the grant.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 7 volunteers at the last working party, 2 of which were new. The group cleared leaves from the main path and removed ivy from trees.
· An oak tree to be planted in the Parkland in memory of a local resident and Cllr Himsworth has liaised with the donor who has been made aware that no plaque can be added.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
i.) Long lease Agreement for the Scout site
· The Open Spaces sub-committee are recommending that draft lease is issued first to the local Scout Group and once agreed with them, then to the Scout HQ. A solicitor for the Parish Council will then be appointed to review the lease agreement and deal with the Scout HQ solicitor’s concerns. 
It was resolved to defer the appointment of a solicitor to review the draft long lease with 3rd Sevenoaks Scout Group.
· Councillors were asked to contact the Clerk if they wished to start reviewing the agreement whilst it is being returned to the local Scout group for feedback on the latest changes by the Communications sub-committee.
ii.) Other matters to report
· The minutes of the recent Open Spaces sub-committee meeting will be distributed by email shortly.
· 10 plot holders are to be followed up for outstanding annual rent.
· There are 2 vacancies on Broadmead and potentially a 3rd one arising soon.
· A new draft allotment contract was distributed and is clearly marked for the major changes and Councillors were asked to pay special attention to the public liability section as this is what has driven the need to update it. It will be discussed next month as to whether formal legal advice is needed for the changes.
f. Communications
· There were no breaches in GDPR identified during the month.
· The Communications sub-committee report for its meeting during the month was distributed for review  
· A copy of the draft media policy was distributed for review during the month to be adopted next month. 

	5. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· A list of payments totalling £3,827.97 was been distributed and reviewed. As approved last month, cheques have already been raised to settle the bills from Viking Garden Services £5,978.00 and UK PowerNetwork £4,972.80. In addition the Clerk reported that the s137 donation to the poppy appeal has been paid. Also to test online payments, the gardener has been paid for one of his visits this month. In addition to the large amounts already mentioned, Mr AR Tilbury will be paid £680 for tree surgery in the Parkland and the 3rd quarters maintenance fee of £688.09 is payable to Streetlights. It was agreed to also settle a late arriving invoice from an electrician to put up the Christmas lights. Payments totalling £4,187.97 were approved. Cllr Himsworth offered to monitor online payments made by the Clerk. 
b. Matters to report
· Online banking is up and running but it is possible for only one registered user to make a payment without a secondary authorisation. To mitigate the risk of mis-use, Cllr Collins will take over as primary user of the online banking account as the Clerk is the most frequent user of online banking and therefore the most likely to identify mis-use. The Clerk’s payment limits will be reduced to £75.00 and then any amounts over this will have to be finalised by a secondary user - currently Cllrs Collins and Denton. The risk assessment will be updated to record this issue.
· Income received £17,248.25.
· The CIL received £14,939.63 relates to the new builds on Homefield Road and on Witches Lane. This money has to be spent on the provision, improvement, replacement, operation or maintenance of infrastructure and anything else that is concerned with addressing the demands that development places on an area. It is therefore hoped that it can be used towards replacing the existing railings and the new railings as well as the new planters planned on Aisher Way. 
· Due to the receipt of CIL, £10,000 was transferred to NS&I Savings accounts. 
· The Finance Committee will meet shortly to consolidate each sub-committees proposals for the 2020/21 budget. 

	6. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Cllrs Stewart and Brown will attend a free planning training session run by SDC on Wednesday.
· Cllr Bayley followed up the Parish Councils concerns about lack of planning permission within the Miller & Carter car park. The electric charging points fall within the regulations, the buggy parking shelter is not fixed and therefore deemed temporary so does not need planning permission. As expected the bins do not fall within planning remit. Cllr Bayley is still following up a response in respect of the camera poles and re-sited illuminated parking meter.
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/19/02127/FUL - Abbeyfield St Marys, 15 The Glebe Field, Shoreham Lane
Change of use from residential assisted living to a house of multiple occupation (Sui Generis)
Amended plan received showing revised parking layout.
SE/19/02727/FUL - First Floor 50 London Road, TN13 2DE
Change of use of first and second floor from offices to residential.
· Planning permission was granted for 19 London Road,165 Marlborough Crescent and 6 Long Meadow
· Tree work in the conservation area notified at Cawdries, Montreal Road, The Heights and Barrow Way off Amherst Hill

	7. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· Cllr Stewart will attend the next Sevenoaks KALC meeting.
· SDC Community Grant scheme is open again to local voluntary bodies and Councillors were asked to let the Clerk know if interested in seeing the email.
· There is a consultation on strengthening police powers to tackle unauthorised encampments open. Cllr Himsworth will complete this with the Clerk for the Parish Council. The Clerk will forward the information on request to anyone interested in completing it as an individual.
· The KCC consultation on its budget closes on 25th November and can be accessed via its website if anyone wishes to respond as an individual.

	8. CLERK’S OFFICE
· A summary of issues requiring attention identified as part of this year’s risk assessments has been distributed for review. Chairs of sub-committees were asked to ensure these issues are resolved this year or budgeted for next year if they are not urgent. A risk assessment will be completed by Communications, given the risk of breaching GDPR and the upcoming legal requirement to comply with website accessibility rules. All Councillors were asked to let the Clerk know if any more risks are identified during the year in respect of Parish Council responsibilities and if there is any damage to Parish Council property.
· It was agreed to bring the APM forward to 23rd April 2020 due to an existing booking on 30th April.
· All Councillors were reminded of the Christmas lights event and the help needed to set up and clear away.
· Cllr Hooper will decorate the Parish Council Christmas tree for the church festival and set it up at the Church. The Clerk will collect the tree after the event. 
· It was agreed to seek residents nominations for the KALC Community Awards Scheme, which includes groups as well as individuals.
· Cllr Denton is seeking 3 quotes to get the war memorial moved to the other side of the Village Hall garden as the cost is expected to be in excess of £1,600 with an additional £900 if a granite back panel is needed. St Mary’s Church have expressed an interest in arranging a joint event with Dunton Green in the Tesco car park. It was agreed to support this event if the Church decided to progress this and ensure it does not clash with a proposed event to be held at The Bullfinch. Clerk was asked to pass on the Tesco community officers details to the Church.
· Cllr Stewart reported that handheld devices are now being considered for use in Speedwatch.
· Cllr Hooper reported that Amherst School is considering extending the school with 2 extra buildings and may approach the Parish Council for funding ideas.




The meeting closed at 9.00 pm
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